
         STATE OF WEST VIRGINIA, COUNTY OF UPSHUR, CITY OF BUCKHANNON, TO WIT: 
 
A regular meeting of the Buckhannon Sanitary Board was held on Thursday, February 17, 2022, at 7:30 
a.m., in Council Chambers, by phone and GoToMeeting (GTM). The following were in attendance: 
 
Mayor      Robbie Skinner  Present 
City Recorder      Randy Sanders   Present 
Assistant Recorder/Director of Finance Amberle Jenkins  Present 
Director of Public Works   Jerry Arnold   Present – by phone 
City Engineer                                            Jay Hollen   Present – by GTM 
Board Member     Gene Frye    Present 
Board Member     Phil Loftis    Present – by GTM 
Sanitary Superintendent   Ethan Crosten   Present 
City Attorney     Tom O’Neill   Absent 
 
Guests – None 
 
To Participate in this Utility Board Meeting remotely, participants were invited to contact us at 304-472-1651 for 
the GoToMeeting link/access. 
 

City of Buckhannon Sanitary Board  
Meeting Agenda for Thursday, February 17, 2022 

A.    Call to Order 
          A.1 Moment of Silence  
          A.2 Pledge to the Flag of the United States of America 
 
B.    Recognized Guests 
         B.1    
 
C.    Finance Report-Amby  
          C.1 January 2022 
                                            
D.    Department Report 
           D.1 33 West Extension North 
           D.2 33 West Extension South-JF Allen Co 
           D.3 Plant Operations-Testing 
           D.4 Maintenance Crew 
           D.5 Line Crew #1 
           D.6 Line Crew #2 
           D.7 Wilt & Turansky/Vicksburg Road Project Update 
           D.8 FEMA Generator Project Update 
            
E.    Stormwater Issues for Discussion and/or Vote 
           E.1    
 
F.    Correspondence and Information 
          F.1 Accepting Applications for Sewer Department FT Pipe Layer/Laborer 
          F.2 WVPSC-WV Code 8-18-22 Connection to Sewers-Municipalities Authority to Charge for the Service 
          F.3 Notification Letter to Residents RE: Sanitary Sewer Project Upgrade (Shawnee Drive) 
          F.4 Tennerton P.S.D. Meeting Minutes –January 2022 
               
G.    Consent Agenda 
          G.1 Approval of Minutes 01/20/2022 
        
H.    Strategic Issues for Discussion and/or Vote 
          H.1 Sanitary-Potential Projects 
          H.2 Stormwater-Potential Projects 
          H.3 Smitty’s Suzuki-33 W Extension Project-Dispute Payment 
          H.4 Financing of Mini Excavator 
          H.5 Mon Power Electric Bill Increase and Reimbursement 
          H.6 110 Island Avenue-Sewer Services Connection to Public Sewer System 
          H.7 Mark Carroll –Mudlick Road- Sewer Extension Agreement Adjustment 
      
I.     Board Members Comments and Announcements     
 
J.     Adjournment 
 
Posted 02/11/2022 
 

A. Call to Order - The meeting was called to order by Mayor Robbie Skinner who asked all to join him 
in a Moment of Silence followed by the Pledge to the Flag of the United States of America.  



B. Recognized Guests - None 
 
C.  Finance Report - Amby Jenkins  
C.1 January 2022 – Mrs. Jenkins provided the January 2022 finance report as follows: 
 

 
 

 



 

 



 

 
 



 

 



 
 
 
 

 
 
 

 



 



 
 
Mrs. Jenkins also reported to the Board that Sam Ludlow has taken a reduction in responsibilities and 
also a reduction in pay, which is now $5,000 per year, as he remains on call as a consultant.   Per Ethan 
Crosten’s report, Mr. Ludlow said he would like to reduce his role further when the current agreement 
was up, which ended December 31st, 2021. Through discussions with Sam, Mr. Crosten believes that using 
him on an ‘as needed’ basis was appropriate. He is not responsible for any reports, design or project 
management. He will more just be there for information about an issue that he may have come across 
before. For example, the College Avenue project has already been investigated in the past, so instead of 
repeating the work, Sam may already have information on it. For this he we both agreed $5,000 for the 
year would be fair. 
 
 
Mrs. Jenkins also reported that the Tennerton PSD is catching up on their bills. The consumption has 
gone up because of the new car wash.  
 

 
 
 
Motion to approve the January 2022 Financial Report was made by Frye/Skinner.  Motion 
carried.    
 
 



 
D.   Department Report – Sanitary Superintendent Ethan Crosten provided the following reports on 
department activities (The use of “I” refers to Mr. Crosten): 
 
D.1 33 West Extension North – I spoke with Ron Smith on Tuesday, February 15, 2022.  After 
explaining to him that the sewer was now available to him, he said he would start paying the bill. 
 
D.2 33 West Extension South – No movement. 
 
D.3 Plant Operations and Testing - All tests have been within limits. I have also attached a plant flow 
comparison to Tennerton. Gene Frye had mentioned comparing the two collection systems and I 
believe this was an effective way to do so. Some of these numbers were estimated for various reasons, 
but it provides a purposeful representation of our concerns.  I took our inch diameter miles (IDM), EPA 
allowable infiltration per IDM, and estimated sewage per person to get our expected flow. Then using 
data from the plant flow meter, I computed the amount and percent over the expected flow we were 
for each month. I did the same thing for Tennerton but with estimates for users and IDM. 
 
 
 

 



 
 

 



 

 
 
 

 



 
D.4 Maintenance Crew – This crew has been performing routine maintenance. They went around 
with the generator contractors to test all the transfer switches. All of them were functioning properly. 
 
D.5 Line Crew #1 – Brian - This crew finished phase 1 of the Wilt and Turansky project. They have 
made two taps and repaired approximately 30 feet of a clay tile line. This was a routine sewer call but 
our rodder head became stuck in roots which caused us to have to dig up the line. This turned out to be 
beneficial as the line was completely plugged.   They have also been doing a lot of tracking lines when 
they were shorthanded due to COVID spreading through this crew towards the beginning of the 
month. 
 
D.6 Line Crew # 2 – Scott - This crew has been reduced to just Kevin and Scott for the time being. 
Martin Riffle, our part time employee went to be full-time with the Waste Department. Before he left, 
they were able to replace a failing service line along College Avenue and remove two 5-gallon buckets 
from a manhole. While it has been just Scott and Kevin, they have been collecting manhole information 
for the GIS mapping we are beginning to push more. We have approximately half of our first sub area 
finished and are pleased with how it is progressing. 
 
D.7 Wilt & Turansky/Vicksburg Road Project Update - The first phase of this project was 
completed last week. I prepared an estimate for the next phase and am waiting to hear back from the 
developers on whether or not they would like to proceed with it. 
 
D.8 FEMA Generator Project Update- Notification of updated shipment dates. 
 

 
 
E.  Stormwater 
 
E.1 –Nothing to Report 
 
F.    Correspondence and Information – Mayor Skinner reviewed the following items with the Board: 
 
F.1 Accepting Applications for Sewer Department FT Pipe Layer/Laborer 
 
 
 
 
 



City of Buckhannon 
Sanitary and Storm Department 

Pipe Layer / Laborer  
 

 The City of Buckhannon’s Sanitary and Storm Department is looking to add a full-time Pipe Layer / 
Laborer. This department is responsible for the operation, maintenance, and expansion of the City’s sewer 
and storm water infrastructure. This an excellent opportunity to start rewarding career and grow your own 
skills. Job requirements are as follows: 
 

1. Title: Pipe Layer / Laborer 

2. Educational Requirements: High School Diploma or GED 

3. Requirements:  

 Ability to lift between 50-100lbs regularly. 
 Ability to work in tight spaces and occasionally in unpleasant conditions due to nature of work being 
performed 
 Must be able to maintain safety precautions on job site.  
 Must be dependable, punctual and proactive. 
 Must have the capability of working within a team. 
 Must have valid West Virginia driver’s license  
 Must pass a Pre-employment drug test and random drug tests 

4. Preferred Qualifications: 

 Knowledge and/ or experience of sewer construction and operation 
 Experience operating heavy machinery 
 Class A or B CDL  
 Class 1 wastewater operator licensing or ability / willingness to obtain 

5. Job Duties (including but not limited to): 

 Respond to sewer calls and use equipment (sewer snake, rodder truck, etc) to clear the sewer line, 
including during nonworking hours 
 Lay pipe on grade using a pipe laser and under the supervision of the Crew Chief 
 Cut and prepare pipe to be laid  
 Get in and out of manholes for repairs and maintenance of lines and structures 
 Investigate problems using various methods (dye testing, sewer camera, smoke testing, etc) 
 Dig using a shovel to achieve required grade, locate lines, and complete certain jobs where heavy 
equipment cannot be used 
 Clean and maintain city vehicles, equipment and tools 
 Assist in other jobs and activities are required in day-to-day operation  
 

6. Job Benefits and Compensation: 

 Hourly rate of $12-15.00 per hour depending on combination of education, skills, and qualifications.  
 Full City benefits including insurance, retirement, sick time and vacation time. 
 Annual work boot allowance 
 Work clothing provided 

7. How to apply: 

1. Visit or call Buckhannon City Hall at 70 East Main Street, Buckhannon, WV 26201 304-472-1651 for an 
application.  

2. Complete Application and return it to City Hall  
3.  Applications are due by Friday, February 24, 2022 at 4:30pm. 

 
 
F.2 WVPSC-WV Code 8-18-22 Connection to Sewers-Municipalities Authority to Charge for the 
Service 
 



 
 

 
 
 
F.3 Notification Letter to Residents RE: Sanitary Sewer Project Upgrade (Shawnee Drive) 
 
 



 
 
 
 
F.4 Tennerton P.S.D. Meeting Minutes –January 2022 
 

 



 
 
 
 
 
           
G.    Consent Agenda 
 
G.1   Approval of Minutes 01/20/2022 - - The Regular Meeting Minutes for 01/20/2022 were not 
available so the approval was tabled until a future meeting. 
 
H.  Strategic Issues for Discussion and/or Vote 
 
H.1 Sanitary-Potential Projects - Sanitary Superintendent Ethan Crosten provided the following 
reports on Sanitary-Potential Projects (The use of “I” refers to Mr. Crosten): At the last meeting it was 
requested that maps of proposed projects were added. I attached the map for Shawnee Drive, Swisher 
Street, and a new one that came up since the previous meeting, the force main up grade. The last week 
in January we noticed bubbling out of the manhole our force main runs through. Upon further 
investigation, a crack was discovered. That crack has since become a 6” x 4” hole allowing us to camera 
the line, showing that the rest of the line is also deteriorating. We have ordered materials to replace 
160 ft of the old line in between manholes. We pushed the Wesleyan Project back to next fiscal year to 
ensure we have funds to do this. This project is the top priority because if the force main fails none of 
the sewage is making it to the plant. I believe that the force main to the plant needs upgraded as 
quickly as possible as the line was installed when the plant was built.  No action was necessary for H.1 
Sanitary-Potential Projects. 
 

 
 
H.2 Stormwater-Potential Projects - Sanitary Superintendent Ethan Crosten provided the following 
reports on Stormwater-Potential Projects (The use of “I” refers to Mr. Crosten): I attached the two 
storm projects that I presented last time, east main and maple street head wall. These are the only two 
planned for this year.  No action was necessary for H.2 Stormwater-Potential Projects. 
 



 

 
 
H.3 Smitty’s Suzuki-33 W Extension Project-Dispute Payment - As mentioned earlier, Smitty’s have 
agreed to pay their bill. 

 
 
H.4 Financing of Mini Excavator – Amberle Jenkins reported that she had one quote for the financing 
of the Mini Excavator, which was from Citizens Bank of West Virginia at an interest rate of 2.5 %.  
 



Motion to finance the Mini Excavator cost of $71,876 with Citizens Bank of West Virginia at an 
interest rate of 2.5 % was made by Frye/Loftis.  Motion carried. 
 
Mr. Crosten spoke with Josh Hinkle Friday, February 11 and Mr. Hinkle still had not received word on 
when the new mini-Excavator would be here. Discussion of purchasing a trailer to transport the Mini 
Excavator took place and the Board members asked Mr. Crosten to look into it. 
 
H.5 Mon Power Electric Bill Increase and Reimbursement - During a meeting to reroute plant 
power for the new generator, Mon Power employees noticed a connection to our meter which had 
failed. When they repaired the connection, they had to cut power to the plant, which was estimated to 
be for only 30 minutes. They did this but when they switched the fuse at the pole back on it cracked, 
causing it to fail and the plant to lose power. This caused one of our aerator motors to burn up and 
need rebuilt. I attached a letter that I would like to send to Mon power to get reimbursed for the motor 
rebuild.   Mrs. Jenkins, Mr. Crosten and City Engineer Jay Hollen discussed the same repair where it 
was discovered that the meter was not working properly causing our power usage to be low (between 
30 – 35 percent of the actual usage).  With the repairs, an increase of 50 and 65 percent moving 
forward is anticipated.  
   

 

 
 
 



 
 
 
H.6 110 Island Avenue-Sewer Services Connection to Public Sewer System - This property owner 
believes they had a septic tank and was paying a sewer bill when not hooked onto the sewer. Upon 
discussions with the contractor and our own investigation, we believe this property has always been 
hooked into the sewer system. Unless they can prove otherwise, like showing us their old septic tank, 
we believe the contractor rerouted the line to a new spot in ours, not removed it from a septic tank. 
Discussion took place.  Mr. Crosten will continue to investigate this matter and report back to the 
Board.  
 
H.7 Mark Carroll –Mudlick Road- Sewer Extension Agreement Adjustment - Talks are ongoing. 
       
 
I. Board Members Comments and Announcements: 
 
● Board Member Loftis – Nothing further. 

● Board Member Frye – Nothing further. 

● Jerry Arnold – Nothing further. 

● Jay Hollen – Nothing further.  

● Amby Jenkins – Reminded the Board that in March we will have two employees retiring.  

● City Recorder Sanders – Nothing further.  

● Mayor Skinner – Nothing further 
 
J.    Adjournment 
 
Motion to adjoin the meeting at 8:29 a.m. was made by Frye/Loftis.  Motion carried. 
 

Mayor Robert N. Skinner III                                      _______________________________________________ 
 
 
City Recorder Randall H. Sanders                          _______________________________________________ 


